SEER GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

HELD ON WEDNESDAY 6th SEPTEMBER 2017 COMMENCING AT 7.30 pm

Present:  
Cllr M Thomas, Cllr T Norton, Cllr J Holder, Cllr L Hungin, Cllr C Hughes, Cllr O Davison-Oakley, Cllr A Anderson and Cllr Forsaith.
In attendance: 
Mr T Harding, Mrs K Hawes, Mr I Hawes, Mr A Westlake, Ms L Jones and Mrs E Bates (Clerk).  

OPEN SESSION:    Residents raised their concerns about planning application CH/2017/1475/OA, Manor Farm, School Lane, which is an outline application for the demolition of existing buildings (house and barn) and erection of a two storey dwelling with single storey detached double garage with repositioning of gates.  The road to Manor Farm is unsuitable for heavy vehicles and it crosses a heavily used footpath.  The Parish Council were informed that nearby historic buildings have not got foundations and the residents are concerned about the detrimental effect that the building and associated traffic will have on their structure.  Residents from Hearnes Meadow were concerned that the application may lead to the access being opened up at the end of their road.  However this has not been suggested in the outline application.
A resident asked why the new Allotment Association noticeboard had been allowed to be positioned on the Recreation Ground.  It was explained that a meeting had been held with the Allotment Association and this was their preferred position which will allow their members to read the notices more easily.  It was requested that the car warning sign was printed in a bigger font as it was difficult to read.  (Action – Clerk)
1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:  No apologies.

Approval of Minutes of the previous meeting:  The minutes were approved by Cllr Forsaith and Cllr Norton and were duly signed as a correct record of the meeting.

Update on Actions from Previous Meeting:  
· The planned removal of the Recycling facility in Seer Green has been scheduled for 13th September so that the area is clear for the Scouts to cordon off six spaces for the Beer Festival.
· The Parish Council has received complaints that some residents and businesses are not observing the double yellow lines and have been asked to prompt the relevant authority to act.  The Traffic Wardens have been contacted and will update the council about their visiting times.
· The Clerk’s job description has been updated and will be circulated.  (Action – Cllr Thomas)
· The new free standing noticeboard in Jubilee Walk will hopefully be in place soon.   (Action – Cllr Holder)  
· The regular actions following recommendations from the Water Risk Assessment for Jubilee Hall will be prepared.  (Action – Cllr Forsaith)  The Water Risk Assessment actions for the Pavilion are being prepared for actioning.  (Action – Cllr Anderson)   The Pavilion Health and Safety documents will be reviewed.  (Action – Cllr Forsaith, Clerk)  
· The footage from the portable camera in Green Wood has been reviewed and there has been no further vandalism to the fence.  Further footage will be reviewed and then the camera will be reinstated.  (Action – Cllr Hughes, Cllr Holder)
· The Village Plan will be updated.  (Action – Cllr Forsaith) 
· The roof of the Pavilion has been inspected and found to be in fair to average condition.  It was recommended that the roof should be replaced in approximately five years’ time.  
· The slow signs on Bottom Lane have still not been painted.  The Local Area Technician will be contacted for an update.  (Action – Clerk)

· An application for a grant for approximately £1,500 from the Local Area Forum for a Mobile Vehicle Activated Sign has been submitted.  This will be match funded by the Parish Council.  A survey costing £350.00 is now required to cover all of the locations that the MVAS will be situated.  A list of suggestions for the locations will be formulated by Cllr Forsaith.  (Action – All Councillors) 
· The fence in Green Wood which was damaged by a fallen oak tree needs reinforcing.  A contractor will be asked to carry out this work. (Action – Cllr Hughes)
· Perkin Elmer will be contacted about possible community work. (Action – Clerk, Cllr Hughes)
· The Scouts have informed the council that they do not want the Youth Shelter.
· Matters arising from the previous meeting not listed on the Agenda:  No matters were arising.
Risk Inspections:    The June, July and August inspections and their subsequent actions have all been completed.  The risk inspection for the Pavilion has also been completed.  The June inspection form will be sent to the Clerk.  (Action – Davison-Oakley)   
2. HEALTH AND SAFETY:  The master list of all of the regulatory and safety inspections will be updated. (Action – Clerk)
3. DECLARATION OF INTEREST:  Cllr Forsaith and Cllr Holder declared an interest in Jubilee Hall as they are also School Governors.
4. Correspondence:
· Councillor Anne Norbury has resigned from the Council with effect from 1st September. Chiltern District Council Democratic Services have been advised that the notice for a Casual Councillor Vacancy was placed on the board on 4th September 2017.

· The Best Kept Village results have been received.  Seer Green were runners up in the DeFraine Cup.

· Following a request from the Scouts for emergency access through the allotments during the Beer Festival, the Parish Council advised that it would be safest to contact the Fire Service for an assessment and recommendations.

· Confirmation had been received from the Pension Regulator to say that the declaration of compliance had been completed as the Clerk has now been provided with a Pension.

· Tesco's in Gerrards Cross has suggested that more organisations and groups in Seer Green may like to apply for their Bags of Help Community Grant Scheme.  

· The completed external Audit report has been returned from Mazars.

· The Chairman of the Allotment Association had emailed a revised allotment agreement which they would like to adopt.  The points which have been changed need to be discussed at the next meeting in more detail, so the Association will be asked not to introduce it until it has been approved by the Parish Council.  (Action – Cllr Thomas)
· A completed Road Closure Order for Remembrance Sunday had been returned.  The churches will be asked if they would take responsibility for the marshalling of this event.  (Action - Cllr Holder)
· There had been an issue with a burial at the Cemetery.  The Clerk is working with the Funeral Directors and the family to resolve the issue.

· The CDC Waste Team confirmed the planned removal of the recycling banks on Wednesday 13th September. A thorough cleanse of the area will take place and it has been requested that the signs are removed at the same time.

· A letter was sent to Seer Green CE School Governors about the New School Hall proposal.
· Two quotations had been received following the recommendations received for work in Green Wood from the annual arboriculture inspection.  The work was agreed and will be actioned  (Action – Cllr Hughes)
· A quotation had been received for anti-ram parking posts which could be positioned at the Recreation Ground.  Security for the Recreation Ground will be discussed in more detail at the next meeting and the security company who provided the quotation will be asked to attend to explain the options in more detail.  (Action – Cllr Hungin)
6.
Finance  
Payments amounting to:-              
    
  
 
 £10,390.81
Income received:-




   
   £5,519.99

The closing bank balances at 1st September totalled:-
 £59,047.68
7. 
Planning
Notices of new planning applications continue to be displayed on the notice-board and website. The Parish Church Hall has now been given restricted permission for the change of use and can only be additionally used as a gym or for personal training within restricted hours.  The planning application submitted by South Bucks District Council for the proposed new relief road between the A355 / Maxwell Road and Wilton Park on land to the east of Beaconsfield has been given full planning permission and the work will start in 2018.
It was agreed that concerns would be raised with Chiltern District Council’s planning department about Planning Application CH/2017/1475/OA – Manor Farm, School Lane.  Outline application for the demolition of existing buildings (house and barn) and erection of a two storey dwelling with single storey detached double garage with repositioning of gates.  Concerns are primarily about the heavy construction traffic on this narrow lane with limited visibility which crosses a heavily used footpath.  (Action – Cllr Norton, Clerk)
Permitted

CH/2017/1254/FA
2 Park Place, Seer Green HP9 2FJ

Single storey rear extension.

CH/2017/1286/TP
1 Vicarage Close, Seer Green, HP9 2QG

Crown reduction of a chestnut tree protected by a Tree Preservation Order.

CH/2017/1229/FA
Woodthorpe, Manor Crescent, Seer Green, HP9 2QX

Two front dormer windows, replacement of rear dormer structure, garage conversion to habitable accommodation incorporating new flat roof and insertion of roof lantern, insertion of two roof lights, fenestration alteration.

CH/2017/1247/FA
Woodstacks, Wynnswick Road, Seer Green, HP9 2XW

Increased roof ridge height with gabled alteration and rear dormer windows to facilitate habitable accommodation in roof space, single storey front extension.

CH/2017/1215/FA
Hollyhurst, Wynnswick Road, Seer Green, HP9 2XW

Part two storey, part single storey side extension.

CH/2017/1209/TP
The Limes, 49 Chalfont Road, HP9 2QP

Crown reduction of two lime trees protected by a Tree Preservation Order.

CH/2017/1161/FA
Woodpecker House, Long Grove, Seer Green, HP9 2QH

Conversion and alterations to existing garage roof including dormer windows to provide habitable accommodation, single storey side and rear extensions, insertion of three rear and two front dormer windows with fenestration alterations to facilitate accommodation in roof space. 

CH/2017/1103/FA
7 Princess Grove, Seer Green, HP9 2GN

Single storey rear extension with subterranean basement extension, addition of light well to front of property, alteration of existing steps from basement at rear.

CH/2017/1000/FA
3 Stable Lane, Seer Green, HP9 2YT

Single storey front/side/rear extensions

CH/2017/0854/FA
35 Highlands Road, Seer Green, HP9 2XL

Demolition of existing bungalow and detached garage, erection of two storey

CH/2017/0822/FA
Golden Dawn and Little Buckleigh, Wynnswick Road, HP9 2XW
Single storey side rear extensions to both properties.

CH/2017/0948/PNE
7 Stable Lane, Seer Green, HP9 2YT

Notification of proposed single storey rear extension; depth extending from the original rear wall of 3 metres, a maximum height of 3.65 metres and a maximum eaves height of 2.5 metres.

CH/2017/0901/FA
Sherwood, Long Bottom Lane, Seer Green, HP9 2UL

Single storey rear extension to garage and increase in roof height, insertion of lights and fenestration additions to facilitate ancillary accommodation above.

CH/2017/0776/FA
Morello, 16 Long Grove, Seer Green, HP9 2YW

Part single/part two storey side/rear extensions.

CH/2016/1692/FA
Parish Church Hall, School Lane, Seer Green, HP9 2QJ

Change of use from use class D1 (public hall) to mixed use class D1 and D2 (public hall/assembly and leisure) (retrospective).

Refused

CH/2017/1053/SA
Richborough House, School Lane, HP9 2QJ

Single storey rear extension.

CH/2017/0431/VRC
Highclere Field Stables, Newbarn Lane, Seer Green

Removal of condition No.1 of planning permission CH/2016/0463/FA to enable retention of temporary rural workers dwelling as a permanent rural workers dwelling.

8.
PRINCIPAL AGENDA ITEMS:

i. NEWSLETTER:  It was agreed to include the following articles in the next Newsletter which should be delivered by the end of October:- the Best Kept Village Competition results, the Community Award, removal of the Recycling Centre, yellow lines, new village signs, Christmas lights, road closure for Remembrance Sunday, new Councillor, drug issues and a reminder of the defibrillator positions.  (Action – Cllr Holder, Clerk)   
ii. DESIGNATION ORDER:  Following concerns about intrusive signage which may urbanise the village and a lack of alcohol related incidents it was unanimously agreed not to proceed with converting the existing designation order into a Public Space Protection Order.  (Action – Clerk) The out of date signage will be removed by a contractor.  (Action – Cllr Hughes)
iii. CCTV:  Amendments had been incorporated into the Parish Council CCTV policy which was approved at the meeting.  The data controllers are Cllr Forsaith, Cllr Davison-Oakley, Cllr Holder, Cllr Anderson and the Clerk.  The sub-committee will agree the rota to monitor that the system is working effectively and the scale of charges that will be applied if a member of the public asks to access the footage of them that has been recorded.  (Action – Cllr Hungin, Cllr Forsaith, Cllr Davison-Oakley, Cllr Holder, Cllr Anderson)  Signs are required for the camera positioned in Green Wood. (Action – Clerk) 
9.
UPDATES ON OTHER MATTERS (Reports by Exception)
i. JUBILEE HALL: The hall had been regularly booked throughout the summer.  The surrounding hedges had been cut back and work had been planned to improve the heating system and remove the roof dormer.  Two dead/dying trees by the Pre-School garden will be cut down.  (Action – Cllr Forsaith)  
ii. PARISH COUNCIL PROPERTIES, open spaces AND SERVICES: A second cut of the village footpaths will be requested.  Recommendations for the paths to be cut should be sent to Cllr Hughes as soon as possible.  (Action – All Councillors)  There was an issue with the Pavilion heating which needs to be reviewed.  (Action – Cllr Anderson, Clerk) Concerns were raised about the increasing number of beehives.  This matter will be addressed at the next meeting.  It had been noted that large Lorries are now regularly parking at the Recreation Ground car park.  The situation will be monitored.  It was also discussed if a keep fit business should be charged for their use of the Recreation Ground.  This activity will be monitored.  Drugs paraphernalia is regularly being found at the Recreation Ground and Green Meadow.  The PCSO will be asked to attend the next meeting to provide advice on the situation.  (Action – Clerk)  A cherry tree at the junction of Chalfont Road and Orchard Road has deteriorated.  Advice will be sought on its condition and possible pruning.  (Action – Cllr Hughes)  Unfortunately dogs have been noticed in Green Meadow where they are not allowed and faeces have not been cleared up.  A notice will be placed in the next Newsletter.
10.
information items:     The Pastor at the Baptist Church had suggested a change to the website, which will be made.  (Action – Clerk)  The turning on of the Christmas tree lights will be held on Friday 1st December 2017.
The meeting closed at 09.15pm
Next Meeting – The next Parish Council meeting will be held on Wednesday 4th October 2017, at 7.30pm in Seer Green Baptist Church in Wood Pond Close.    
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